
 BROMESWELL PARISH COUNCIL
PARISH COUNCIL MEETING MINUTES (16/05)
Monday 26 September 2016 
Meeting commenced at 7.30pm
1.
Attendance & Apologies
Parish councillors attending:   Richard Cranmer (RCr)(Chair), Roger Stewart (RS) (Treasurer), Tim Johnson (TJ), Tim Scott-Douglas (TSD), Verity Brown (VB), Rory Burrow (RB), 
Clerk:
                                      Rob Cutts (RCu), 
Guests:
   None
Apologies: 
Ian Abbott (IA), Andrew Reid (AR) (Suffolk County Councillor),  Jim Bidwell (JB) (SCDC Councillor)                         

Parishioners:                              Mrs S Hall, Mrs M Plummer, Mrs S Brown, Mrs M Brown, Mr W Notcutt
The council agreed to accept the apologies sent.

2.
Declarations of Interest

TJ declared an interest in the agenda item relating to flooding on School Lane. The Council agreed that he should be permitted to join in discussions relating to this issue.

3.
Approval of minutes of meeting dated 11 July 2016
These minutes were approved by the council and signed by the Chairman.
4.
Matters Arising from minutes of meeting dated 11 July 2016
Summer Lane Drainage Works – There has been a great deal of frustration by the slow progress of these works. This would appear to be an issue with the contractor (Keir) rather than the Highways team who appear equally frustrated. However, the Clerk advised that he has been assured that the works will be completed by 7 October.
5.
Report from Suffolk County Council – Andrew Reid

No report had been received from Cllr Reid.
6.
Report from Suffolk Coastal District Council – Jim Bidwell

A written report from Cllr Bidwell had previously been circulated. It is hoped to move premises to the new building opposite Melton station by mid-November. Discussions regarding the sharing of services with Waveney continue alongside plans to merge the two district councils.
7.
Village Matters

Conservation Area -  The PC was pleased to hear that SCDC has confirmed that the Bromeswell Conservation Area has been unanimously approved and is now in force

Parish Plan -  Following the PC decision not to pursue a Neighbourhood Plan at this stage, the working group of IA, TJ & RCu had met to consider next steps to renew the Parish Plan. It was clear that whilst this document no longer has any legal standing in respect of SCDC planning decisions, it has been very useful for the Parish Council to ensure that it is following priorities that have village support. It was agreed that rather than merely updating the existing Plan (which dates from 2010) the PC would start with a fresh consultation with the village. The PC approved their proposal to hold an informal meeting for villagers on 19 October to identify village priorities with a view to the new plan being in place for a 5 year period from 2017-22. PC confirmed it would pay for cost of hall hire and light refreshments.
Emergency Plan – TJ advised that no further progress has been made due to pressure of work. He hoped to be able to make further progress on this before next meeting.
Footpaths – The position regarding the restricted access to the network of paths on the open access area behind the church is unchanged. The clerk advised he had no response to requests for updates from his contact at SCC who had visited the site with him previously. The clerk was given the name of an alternative contact at SCC by a resident.
Village Hall Boundary Fence – The ownership of the adjacent fishing lakes has changed recently. The owner has indicated that following the removal of the overgrown leylandii there is no desire to remove the not inconsiderable stumps that remain. Whilst the VHC holds a lease for the land from the PC (which owns the land) it is the responsibility of the PC to maintain the fence. The VHC wishes to have a close boarded type fence to reduce the encroachment of weeds etc. The VHC preference is for a green metal fence which comes with a 25 year guarantee and requires no ongoing maintenance. After discussions with residents the PC is aware that such a choice may not be popular on aesthetical grounds. After discussion the PC asked IA to seek quotes from local firms for a post of concrete posts & gravel boards with traditional wooden boards and to proceed with this quote provided that the costs did not exceed £2000. IA to liase with RS (in his capacity on the VHC) top take this forward.
8.
Finance Matters
A written report from the Treasurer had previously been circulated.
A VAT refund of £1251.53 had been received in respect of the replacement windows fitted at the village hall earlier in the year. A cash payment of £200 to Friends of St Edmunds Church  had been made in respect of the previously agreed support for the Queen’s 90th birthday tea party at the village hall in the summer. The PC believed that this represented excellent value in enabling villagers of all ages to come together and contributes to a spirit of community in the village.
So far this year, the Clerk has made no request for payment. An amount of £900 from 1 April – 30 September is due.
The PC authorised the Treasurer to make a donation of £500 for the current financial year to the Bromeswell Parochial Church Council towards the upkeep of the churchyard. This was an increase from the long standing sum of £260pa paid historically and recognised the importance of the Grade 1 Church and it’s setting to the village amenity which was central to the SCDC grant of Conservation Area status to the village centre. It was agreed that the donation would continue at the new level of £500pa in future years until the PC decides otherwise.

Assuming payment of the BPCC donation and the Clerks wages, the reserves would amount to £9823.93.

The Treasurer had also previously circulated a report on the outcome of the internal and external audit of the PC finances. Key points noted were:

· A need to ensure non-statutory expenditure was not excessive & had a clear community benefit. The PC was clear that neither of these rules had ever been broken & would ensure that future minutes accurately reflected this requirement.
· Minutes to be consecutively numbered. PC agreed to follow this new requirement starting with these minutes.

· The PC needs to establish its own website and ensure that its obligations under the Transparency Code to publish minutes, financial information and other items are complied with. The Clerk will attend to this.

· The PC reserves are much higher than usually expected. The PC should explain these reserves by ensuring that risk assessment reporting clearly earmarks sums to specific projects or by decreasing annual precept requested.

· Invoices & supporting vouchers to be initialled by cheque signatories.

· A technical issue on the form completed for the external auditor. (The sum concerned was £22.00)

· Ensure value of asset acquisitions is correctly recorded. As no assets were acquired in the year this appears a reminder of proper practice should this occur.

The PC was pleased to see that other than relatively minor technical issues, both auditors had been happy to sign off the audits.

RS had previously circulated details about the insurance renewal due for 30 September. As agreed he had sought competitive quotes (from AON & existing insurer Zurich). AON quoted a figure of £346.50pa for a fixed 3 year term. Their cover provided cover for items not required by this small parish. Zurich provide a quote of £181.52 fixed for 3 years or £171.96 for 5 years. The PC authorised RS to arrange a fixed 5 year policy with Zurich.

A discussion regarding the 2017-18 precept took place. The Clerk advised the PC to note that the government have brought in the need for a referendum for larger councils seeking an increase in precept by more than 1.99%. Whilst this did not currently apply to Bromeswell there is a possibility that this could become law during this Parliament. Any reduction in precept therefore might not easily be reversed.

The PC noted that reserves were currently c£10,000. Current commitments were estimated as follows:

PC share of cost of VAS signs on Orford Road

£1800

Village Hall boundary fence



£2000

Legal Fees for village hall lease renewal


£2000

Parish Plan costs




Nil

Clerk wages (increase if new clerk needed)

£500

Contribution to village hall improvements

£1000

Grit bins





£500

These would reduce reserves to around £2200. Councillors agreed that this process had been useful in helping them formulate views on precept request to be decided at November meeting.

A request for a donation to the local CAB had been received. In view of the benefit of this organisation to our community a donation of £30 was approved to ensure these services could continue to be provided locally. It was agreed that this level of donation was not excessive.

The PC thanked RS for his work as Treasurer.

9.
Planning Matters
The application for a change in materials at Bardwell Cottage, Summer Lane supported by the PC had been permitted.

The proposal for an extension to the Grange, School Lane had been supported by the PC has been permitted.
An application to extend Church Farmhouse supported by the PC had been refused by SCDC on grounds not immediately clear to the PC as being valid planning considerations. It is understood that the owners will submit a revised application.
The application at Oak Fen, School Lane for an extension had been supported by the PC and approved by SCDC.

An application at Bowfield, Sandy Lane to replace an old chicken shed with a holiday let cottage has been supported (subject to conditions) by the PC. SCDC decision awaited.

An application has been received to amend existing planning permission on Bromeswell Lea, Eyke Road has been received. Given existing enforcement proceedings and demolition of existing structure the PC has asked SCDC to request a new proposal for the building from the applicants.

10.
Highways Matters
Community Speed Watch – Equipment recalibrated & ready for use. Shared between Tunstall, Rendlesham, Sutton, Bromeswell & Shottisham.
Vehicle Activated Speed Signs –  PC authorised RCr & RCu would consider the two different signs and place an order with SCC for the works. Being supported by donations from District Councillors Jim Bidwell & Jane Day and SCC Councilor Andrew Reid from their local action budgets.
Summer Lane Flooding – See above.
11.
Consultations
No new consultations.
12. 
Chairman’s Report
Nothing to report.
13.
Clerk’s Report
The Clerk updated the PC on the police crime report with only 2 crimes reported since the previous meeting. Both were burglaries in outlying properties. Neither resolved.
14.
Any Other Business
The PC thanked  Sally Brown for repairs to notice board in village centre.
The PC confirmed it would not be making money available for the erection of a seat outside the village hall.

15.
Date of next meeting

The next meeting will take place at the Village Hall Committee Room at 7.30pm on Monday 28 November 2016. 
Meetings for 2017 would be held at 7.30pm at the Village Hall Committee Room on the following dates:

30 January

27 March

8 May

24 July


25 September

27 November


